Aprender Tucson

Southside Community School

2701 South Campbell Avenue

Tucson, AZ 85713

Board Meeting Minutes

Held Thursday, February 3, 2022 at 4:00pm
Board Members Present:
Christine Curtis, Board President – video conference

David Gill, Board Member – video conference

Melissa Costa, Board Member – video conference

James Christopher, Board Member – telephonic

Eleonor Francis, Board Member – video conference

Absent:
None
Others Present:
Molly Gannon, Principal – video conference

Brian Johnson, Vice Principal – video conference

Cheryl Perry, Health Director – video conference

Zia Lunden, SPED Director – video conference

Takara Tatum, Teacher – video conference

Randy Cohen, Teacher – video conference

Celina Casillas, Teacher – video conference

Jessica Carrazco, Teacher – video conference

Victoria Arriero, Instructional Assistant – video conference

Erica Garcia, Instructional Assistant – video conference

Mary Aguirre, Instructional Assistant – video conference

Virginia Siefring, Parent – video conference

1. Call to Order. The meeting was called to order by Ms. Curtis at 4:02 p.m.

2. Discuss and amend COVID-19 testing and contact tracing policies. Miss Gannon offered a presentation summarizing current research and recommendations for pool testing in schools.  Spanish translation of the entire presentation provided by Mrs. Aguirre. Gannon shared that recommendations for policy revisions had also been developed in consultation with Mrs. Perry, the school Health Director.  Proposal revisions, Gannon clarified, did not advocate a full stop to testing for COVID-19, rather a more efficient process to identify positive cases and monitor exposed students in light of new higher trends of infection with the Omicron variant, and given the limited availability of resources. Recommended revisions included sending symptomatic students home within 15 minutes of symptoms onset, discontinuation of contact tracing and quarantine for non-symptomatic students, and discontinuation of pool testing due to potential prominence of false positives for students who had been infected within the past 90 days and also limited testing equipment. Parents would continue to be informed of potential exposure and asked to monitor for symptoms and seek testing through 3rd party clinics as per county recommendations.
Discussion: 
Mrs. Arriero asked whether symptomatic students sent home would be required to quarantine five days. Miss Gannon responded that symptomatic students that tested negative would still be sent home, however any students with a positive COVID test result would be required to quarantine for five days, after which time they would be allowed to return masked assuming symptoms had mostly resolved. Ms. Curtis asked for confirmation that the school was, in all its decision making and policies, abiding by the laws of the CDC, Pima county and state. Miss Gannon confirmed to her knowledge this was the case as she and Mrs. Perry were attending regular meetings and trainings on these topics. Mrs. Perry added that in addition to weekly meetings with Pima County Schools and networking with nurses around the state, she was also consulting with mentors in other schools, as well as the Pima County Health Department as appropriate. Perry commented that currently the environment is changing very rapidly and many local schools are in the same position of reevaluating their response protocol. As of today, Perry shared, the health department recommends testing continue to the extent allowable given the availability of tests, as well as sending home all symptomatic students, including those with negative COVID tests. Gannon clarified that the revisions being proposed today were a move to redact some precautionary measures at the school that were in place prior to Omicron that had gone above and beyond the requirements of the law. 

After hearing no further discussion, Miss Gannon added one additional policy revision that was being recommended: weekly testing at test clinics pending the ongoing availability of staff, with rapid testing of symptomatic students occurring during clinic times. Safety and cleanliness measures such as ventilation, frequent hand-washing and consistent masking inside classrooms would continue. Mrs. Siefring expressed concern that the level of school cleanliness seemed lacking, especially as sanitation was such a significant factor in controlling the spread of the virus. She shared that her children even felt reluctant to use the restroom. Gannon commented that this was partially due to consistent issues with bathroom vandalism by students, however conceded that cleanliness did need to be a priority and said additional resources would possibly need to be allocated to support janitorial staff in maintaining a high standard at all times.

Miss Gannon shared results of a school survey showing that 90.9% of participants were supportive of the recommended revisions to COVID testing and contact tracing policies. Concerns shared by survey participants included seeing unmasked parents on campus and concerns about suspending testing, especially for community members residing in multi-generational homes. 

Mrs. Siefring requested clarification of the rule that symptomatic students would be sent home within 15 minutes, to which Gannon clarified it would be 15 minutes from closest measure of onset of symptoms. Mrs. Perry commented that most parents had been very supportive in keeping students home when sick. It would be important to continue distributing information to families and teachers to ensure proper continued response. Ms. Casillas shared her experience that students were typically good about informing teachers when they were feeling unwell, and teachers were also proactive in their observations and direct questioning to students in order to determine possible symptoms. Mrs. Siefring shared that it was difficult in the past to retrieve classwork for students in quarantine, and asked about expectations for students sent home going forward. Miss Gannon stated that gathering necessary schoolwork would be less challenging now because fewer students would be affected, compared to the high number of students continually sent home during pool testing. Ms. Garcia asked whether the expectation for social distancing was six or three feet apart. Gannon answered that currently the standard was three feet, adding that students were considered to have been in close contact with one another if they had maintained a distance of three feet or less for at least 15 minutes. Mrs. Costa asked to clarify whether positively testing students would remain at home for five days and then return to school masked even if symptoms continued, or could they be quarantined for up to ten days? Gannon confirmed that students would continue to quarantine for up to ten days if still symptomatic. Mrs. Perry stated that this policy reflected current guidance and minimum guidelines, however specific details may still need to be flushed out. For example, students who continued to show symptoms after the ten day quarantine would likely be asked to first obtain a negative test before returning to school. Ms. Curtis objected that some individuals had been known to experience symptoms for months after the illness, and agreed it was important to clarify how those students would be allowed to return. Would the school be distinguishing between the results of antigen and PCR tests, for example? Mrs. Perry commented that false negatives were more common, but a positive test result should be interpreted as a positive case. Ms. Francis questioned whether the new policy recommendations would require additional thought and planning before being put to a vote. Mrs. Perry responded that current revisions lacked certainty because the pandemic and medical response recommendations were changing so rapidly, however any recommendations currently being offered by the health department could always be assumed to be the minimum approach taken by the school. Miss Gannon stated that following a five day quarantine, returning students would test at the school and be allowed to return only following a negative test result. The Pima County recommendation to test after ten days was optional due to the limited availability of physical tests, however it was the intention of the school to continue incremental testing for returned students who, despite a negative test result, remained symptomatic. Ms. Francis suggested revising the policy wording to include these conditions, and Ms. Curtis recommended revising the current recommendation to disallow a return by anyone still exhibiting symptoms. 

Mrs. Siefring asked the number of positive tests that would warrant mandatory quarantine of an entire classroom. Miss Gannon responded that, having occurred only once to date, this was very uncommon. Mrs. Siefring asked whether the school was collecting N95 masks, as they were being distributed locally. Gannon confirmed the school was distributing N95 masks to students returning from quarantine, however supply was insufficient to provide a daily supply for all students. Ms. Curtis observed that the current revision recommending a 5-10 day quarantine listed absence of fever as the only criteria for a student returned, with no mention of a requirement for testing. This could require the school to allow return of a positive testing student. Perry shared her confidence in the reliability of COVID test results, and suggested adding the word “minimum” to the 5-10 day quarantine. Curtis advised adding a requirement for a negative antigen test; both Gannon and Perry agreed this was wise provided the availability of resources. Siefring asked the Board to consider a school policy that was more stringent that county recommendations. Gannon reasoned that the 5-10 day recommendation regardless of persisting symptoms accounted for the fact that virus symptoms had been shown to linger long after a person had obtained a negative test, and reaffirmed the reliability of a negative outcome of an antigen test. Mr. Johnson agreed. Curtis reminded concerned parents of the ongoing option to keep students at home for distance learning whether they were sick or not. Siefring stated her preference that anyone exhibiting symptoms should not be permitted on campus, however Gannon observed that such a blanket policy would inhibit those with allergies from attending school. To increase confidence, she suggested a policy of allowing mildly symptomatic students to return, provided they tested negative and continued to test negative at regular intervals. As an alternative, Ms. Francis suggested symptomatic individuals obtain two negative antigen tests two days apart; Mrs. Siefring expanded the recommendation to four days between tests. Mrs. Perry reminded the audience that the school was not the only source of testing, and that a policy of testing every symptomatic student on a four day rotation could raise logistical concerns, adding the health office would be dedicated solely on COVID response with no additional resource for other student health issues. Furthermore, the supply of tests was not sufficient to implement this plan.

Ms. Curtis acknowledged the complexity of finding a compromise between a policy of 100% caution and 100% disregard. In order to have full safety, the school would need to revert to all remote learning, however even so, students and families could still be infected elsewhere. In this scenario, the students would not have access to as high a quality of learning. The safest option is always for parents to vaccinate their children as un-vaccinated students would be more vulnerable in school and in the community. Ms. Francis reasoned that given the infrequency of false test results, a negative test coupled with the absence of symptoms should be sufficient evidence to permit a return to school. As an additional precaution, the school might require a negative test result on day four after symptoms had subsided prior to students returning to class. Mr. Gill agreed it was important to find consensus, and said it was important for parents to share their experiences. He understood concerns about eliminating testing since that would mean increased risk for the entire community. Curtis asked whether anyone in the audience had received free tests through the mail, and several present confirmed they had. Siefring had the idea for students to complete a checklist each morning to report any symptoms; Principal Gannon thanked her for the suggestion, agreeing it was a good idea. 

Summarizing, Mrs. Costa agreed it made sense to test symptomatic students, however as some people could be assumed to be positive without symptoms, it would remain important to maintain careful social distancing and preventative measures such as hand-washing. Furthermore, since symptoms did go on in some cases after the virus had passed, it did not seem appropriate to disallow symptomatic students to return to school potentially for months after they had obtained one or more negative antigen tests. Ms. Curtis added that masking would also still be essential. Miss Gannon concluded that tracking initiatives to date may have had a positive impact given that virus spread had only been detected in one class, and Curtis expressed gratitude that no students had been hospitalized with any severe effects, thanking staff and families for continuing to mask and follow protocol. 

Mr. Christopher expressed support of Francis' idea to test four days after symptoms subsided, before returning to class, as a compromise for both sides. Curtis requested a look at the data, as the four day test was a recommendation still in the early stages, and could not yet be confirmed to be effective. Gannon clarified that the county recommendation actually referred to testing four days after having been in close contact with a positive person, and three days following onset of symptoms.


Motion: Ms. Francis moved to approve the COVID response policy with the agreed upon 
amendments. Mr. Christopher seconded the motion.


In Favor – Ms. Curtis, Mr. Christopher, Ms. Francis, Mrs. Costa, Mr. Gill

Opposed – None
3. Add Melissa Costa as Charter Authorized Representative. Mrs. Costa outlined that Ms. Curtis, as the only Charter Authorized Representative, was currently the only person receiving certain important ASBCS notifications and able to submit contract amendments. In order to ensure receipt of all charter communications and provide flexibility of having a second staff member available to submit contract amendments when needed, it was recommended to add an additional representative.

Discussion: None

Motion: Ms. Francis moved to approve Melissa Costa as Authorized Charter Representative. 
Mr. Gill seconded the motion.


In Favor – Ms. Curtis, Mr. Christopher, Ms. Francis, Mrs. Costa, Mr. Gill

Opposed – None
4. Call to the Audience.

Mrs. Perry thanked all stakeholders for their support, time and effort, especially the office staff who had been involved in supporting implementation of new protocol at all stages. She added the school was also working to obtain Epinephrine and inhaler devices for students. Mr. Gill excused himself and exited the meeting. Perry continued that the school had been approved for Epinephrine through a partnership with El Rio, however would need a prescribing doctor. After consulting with nurse contacts last week, she had been recommended to speak with either the Superintendent or Board for help finding a doctor that could speak for the school. Curtis presumed that each students would need a prescription from their own personal physician, to which Perry clarified the school would also need doctor approval to store a stock of medication that would expire and need to be refilled annually at no cost with a standing order script on hand from an MD. Curtis admitted there was no specific doctor affiliated with the school, however she would work together with the Principal to find a solution. 
Miss Gannon shared an anonymous request for the Board to consider at a future meeting the creation of a gradual policy for unmasking when the pandemic was expected to end. Also it should be considered how distance learning plans would be handled going forward for symptomatic students in quarantine, since they would be sick and less apt to complete work. 
Mr. Christopher shared he had a personal connection with an El Rio doctor and offered to serve as a liaison for the school to help secure the needed prescription approval. He also commented that a nearby Pueblo Gardens school was set to continue in-person learning, and that hospitals seeking federal assistance reported 75% of patients had not been immunized. In closing, Christopher offered a summary of the evolution of Black History month. Recognized historian Dr. Carter Woodson believed blacks should be acknowledged for their contribution. Looking at the birthdays of Lincoln and Frederick Douglas, Woodson realized both dates fell in the second week of February. For this reason, initially black history was commemorated over the course of a week, however was so well-received that fifty years later, it was promoted to the entire month of February. Christopher invited the audience to participate in the annual MLK breakfast, sharing that the event had been admitted into the archives of Congress in its 25th year. Additionally, last year he had been honored with his own black historian day. Various present commended Christopher on his achievements.
5. Meeting adjourned at 5:27 p.m.


Motion: Ms. Francis moved to adjourn. Mr. Christopher seconded the motion. 


In Favor – Ms. Curtis, Mr. Christopher, Ms. Francis, Mrs. Costa

Opposed – None

Mr. Gill absent at the time of adjournment.
